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Dear Oisin,

Here I am in Bonn now and things are alright. To be 
honest, it didn’t seem in the morning that they 
would be. As usual, it felt like I wouldn’t be able 
to work properly in Bonn, because I missed you and 
Niall and mommy so much. After you called in the 
morning, I ran over to the Newton institute to drop 
the apartment and office keys into a box and then 
came back to wait for our taxi. It arrived exactly 
on time, which was 5 in the morning, and we set 
off. `We’ here means Komo and I. Komo had come down 
from Glasgow for just two days, so I spent Saturday 
with her, just taking in the last bit of Cambridge 
before I left. Since Komo lived in Cambridge for 
ten years while she was in school, she knows the 
town quite well. We didn’t do much, but managed to 
drop by the archeology museum, and climb up some 
circular steps to a place called `castle hill.’ The 
archeology museum was pretty small, but had a nice 
collection. As you may expect from the location, 
especially well-presented was the exhibition of 
British artifacts in chronological stages that ran 
from prehistoric times to Celtic times to Roman 
Britain to the kingdoms of the Saxons and running 
right up to the Norman Conquest, by the descendants 
of Vikings, that is. As you may recall, Richard the 
Lion-hearted was a Norman king. There was also a 
little display having to do with the immediate area 
around Cambridge, called East Anglia. Apparently, 
much of the land around there was once covered by 
sea (until when, I forget). So the river Cam that 
goes through town, which is barely a wide stream at 
this point, must have flowed more freely in ancient 
days. In fact, the hill that we climbed used to be 
the site of a real castle that started out as one 
of these motte and bailey constructions with a 
commanding view of the narrowest point for 



crossing. This would only make sense if the river 
flowed in earnest at some point. The view of the 
town from there is still quite good, rather like 
the panorama of the postcard I sent you. 

       

Well, even after the active day, we ended up 
getting too little sleep before the early morning 
departure. Yesterday was a really beautiful early 
summer day in Cambridge while we were walking 
around, and this morning was nice as well. As we 
drove to the bus station, the day was already quite 
light and the pink clouds were streaming across the 
blue sky, mingling with the gray of towers and 
spires here and there. This really is the best time 
of the year in that pretty town. So many low walls 
and hedges are simply bursting with colors bubbling 
over the tops, and the grass is as green as you can 
imagine. 

Castle Hill, Cambridge



My mood was on the gloomy side, however. The bus 
took an hour to take us to Stansted airport where I 
got onto the plane for Cologne and Komo headed back 
to Glasgow. There was a funny moment after Komo had 
decided to accompany me to the gate because my 
flight was a little before hers. The final 
departure gate had to be reached by a train that 
runs through the terminal, and it turned out that 
there was no way for her to get back to her own 
gate! So a shopkeeper had to call the airport 
security guards to escort her back. I dozed off 
during the short flight and then we landed. There 
is a very convenient bus that takes about 20 
minutes from the Cologne airport to the Bonn 
Hauptbahnhof. (I wonder if you remember how you and 
mommy used to like saying that word.) And so I 
arrived back in Bonn. My mood became better as soon 
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as I saw the familiar signs for Sankt Augustin-
Beuel-Bonn. 

Soon the bus was making its way over a bridge 
across the murky-green waters of the Rhine. As the 
market area and the big lawn facing the long 
orange-yellow building of the old university came 
into view, the bus came to a slow stop. 

                  

It took me just a few minutes to find the 
apartment. The location is really convenient. It 
looks over a very pleasant plaza called Kaiserplatz 
that’s right on the rim of the pedestrian zone. You 
can’t remember, but we sat at an ice-cream shop on 
that plaza quite a few times three summers ago. 
From the west window you can see the busy old train 
station, a big round fountain bubbling the stone 
away, and jolly people with dogs or children 
strolling across the plaza along an avenue of 
trees. 
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The east window looks out onto a charming garden 
maintained by the owners of this building and some 
Japanese paper lanterns are coming on in the grass 
right now as the sun sets. The landlady seems very 
nice. She says she likes to travel the world and 
especially loves India, like Mr. Hesse (who wrote 
the story about Siddharta). As a young woman, she 
studied art history in Paris (at that university 
where we once heard the lecture about the swiggly 
strings that make up the universe) so her apartment 
is still filled with dark paintings, statuettes, 
and other miscellaneous artsy things scattered 
everywhere. She has an enormous gray dog (almost as 
big as a horse) and a tiny black cat. The cat hung 
around the whole time I was in the lady’s apartment 
and occasionally licked my fingers. The landlady’s 
husband is apparently a very active chef. The 
staircase up to the apartment has along the walls 
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close-up photographs he took of all kinds of sea-
creatures, tuna, blowfish, crabs, clams, sea 
cucumbers, abalones, eels, and the dark red 
tentacles of an octopus, stretching out in all 
directions and curling backwards like a ripe fruit 
opening up. The photos are from a Japanese open-air 
market that they visited a while ago and many of 
the fish have price tags stuck to them with numbers 
written in Japanese. Oh yes, the stairs. I’m afraid 
that’s one thing mommy might not have liked too 
much. The apartment is again at the very top of 
four flights of stairs. But it is much lighter and 
airier than the one we had in Beuel. Today was 
considered a hot day, so I opened all the windows 
as soon as I had settled in, and the glass door in 
the bedroom that opens onto the balcony. The 
windows are really marvelous because they are very 
wide and swing all the way out into the room. So 
basically, two sides of the apartment can be 
completely opened up. As a consequence, there has 
been a cool breeze running through for the last few 
hours. I’m typing on a dining table that faces the 
west window. I knew I wouldn’t be eating on it 
much, so when I saw it, I quickly cleared away the 
few bric-a-brac's and the tablecloth, and replaced 
them with my books and papers. So now I can 
occasionally take in the view as I sit here and 
work. Beside the black slate rooftops of a few 
commercial buildings, five or six spires of varying 
sizes on the churches, and the blue-gray sky, I can 
see the topmost portions of some tall oaks swaying 
side to side as they grow out of the sidewalk below 
and the red sun seeping through the branches as it 
sets. A few birds are chirping away from somewhere. 



A loud rumble just now reminds me of one other 
thing that could have been annoying: the sound of 
trains. You remember how in Kyoto, we regularly saw 
from our window that cute little commuter train 
made of one or two cars ringing it’s clear bell 
down the narrow rails? Well, this is nothing like 
that. These are enormous modern locomotives that 
let out menacing roars as they rush in and out of 
the Hauptbahnhof. But the sound doesn’t bother me 
at all. It was nice to be in such a quiet and 
peaceful apartment the last two weeks in Cambridge, 
but it’s also nice to hear the clang and bustle of 
the city through the window here in Bonn.

Bonn evening



I arrived here just around lunchtime so I ran down 
to one of the cafes in the plaza pretty much as 
soon as I put down my bags. I had something called 
spaghetti Leonardo that was rather good because it 
had quite a few jalapeno peppers amid the noodles. 
Then I walked over to the train station to get a 
few things at the store. In Germany, most stores 
close down on Sundays, so the convenience store at 
the train station is rather handy. While there, I 
stopped at the small bookshop and picked up a few 
things to practice my German on over the next 
month. One of them is `Karl der Grosse.’ I wonder 
if you can guess what that book is about? Another 
is a collection of stories by Mr. Eichendorff 
called `das Marmorbild,’ the marble statue. Doesn’t 
that sound interesting? If I can actually finish 
the story (with the aid of a dictionary), I’ll pass 
it on to you. 

Main Train Station, Bonn



                              
On the way back, I made myself sad again by walking 
past that toyshop where you bought so many play-
mobiles in the past. It was about then that I felt 
very sleepy, but I didn’t want to mess up my 
schedule by going to bed in the mid-afternoon. So I 
sat down to drink some coffee and wrote a little 
postcard to Niall. I think I’ll send him many 
postcards from now on since he’ll be better able to 
appreciate such short things than longer letters 
like the ones I’m writing to you.

Speaking of statues, there’s a tall one standing on 
a pedestal about 10 meters away from the entryway 
to the apartment building. It’s of stained white 
marble, illuminated right now by low lights running 
around the base. The person depicted is middle-aged 
with a thick mustache and a rather disapproving 
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expression (perhaps of the people who are noisily 
eating dinner in the garden nearby). He has on a 
very dignified version of a Prussian officer’s 
uniform from the nineteenth century, with a pointy 
helmet and long cape. I looked all around the 
pedestal without success for some kind of 
explanatory plaque. But I suspect that it’s just 
the Kaiser whom the platz is named after, who then 
might be Wilhelm the Second of the short-lived 
German empire of the late nineteenth century and 
early twentieth century.

                                 

Well, I’m here to work, so I’d better get back to 
it. I’ll check in tomorrow at the institute here 
(named after Mr. Max Planck of whom I’ll tell you 
in my next letter), get a computer account, and 
find out a way to call you. I’m looking quite 
forward to speaking with the mathematicians in 
Bonn. Later on this month, I’ll go to the Black 
Forest (what a nice name!) again where I’ll meet 
many more people including Christopher Deninger and 
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Jean-Marc Fontaine whose apartment we stayed in 
during the fall in Bures-sur-Yvette a few years 
ago.

While I was writing this letter the sky grew quite 
red and then dark. With the few minutes left on the 
computer’s battery, I’ll try to translate a poem I 
know from long ago by Mr. Eichendorff.

In foreign lands

From my homeland behind the red lightning
The clouds are coming this way.
But my father and mother are long since dead
And no one knows me there anymore.
How soon, oh how soon will quiet times come
When I too can rest.
Above me will rustle the beautiful
Loneliness of the forest
And no one here will know me anymore.

You can listen to this poem set to music if you 
search a bit through the CD’s. One of the CD cases 
has all the songs arranged alphabetically by 
composer’s names and there’s just one collection, I 
think, by Schumann. This one is number 17 on that 
CD. You should pull it out since I’ll probably 
refer to a number of the songs during my stay in 
Germany. In any case, Mr. Schumann’s songs almost 
always have extremely pretty passages played by the 
piano, so it’s good for your playing if you listen 
to many of them. Needless to say, this one is a 
pretty glum poem again from the romantic period in 
Germany. I think Mr. Eichendorff lived just around 
the same time as Mr. Heine who wrote the poem for 
the Napoleon song. My impression is that the 
romantics in Germany had a far more melancholy 
streak in them compared to the ones in England. 



They’re especially fond of the theme of wandering 
the world, feeling homesick the whole time. Mr. 
Hesse, on the other hand, who was something of a 
late romantic, says homesickness is far preferable 
to being trapped in the same city all your life. 
Hmm. In some cases, like Mr. Heine’s, there really 
wasn’t much choice in the matter, since he was in 
quite a bit of trouble at home in Germany. So he 
lived exiled in Paris and was homesick a whole lot. 
I guess something like that eventually happened to 
Mr. Hesse as well. 

In fact, I feel myself rather light about the whole 
thing today. It’s really remarkable how often it 
ends up this way. A journey is rather tiring when 
we start out, but we’re always glad to have 
arrived. Wherever we go, it’s that the people and 
the places are welcoming.

Good night Mr. O.

Mr. D.



                                        
Heinrich Heine


